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Minutes of Meeting
September 20, 2023
Chair, Dana Shuttleworth opened the meeting at 4:31p.m. Also attending was Board Members Paul Thompson, Peter Lawler and Health Director, William Holt.  
Audience included Ram Gupta, Alan & Maureen Aulson

P.T. made a motion to call for re-organization of the Board as the first order of business, P.L. seconded the motion. D.S. called for a vote, all in favor – unanimous.

P.T. made a motion that D.S. shall be the Chairman, for a term of 1 year ending on 6-30-2024; P.L. seconded D.S. called for a vote, all in favor – unanimous.

P.T. made a motion that P.L. shall be the Clerk for a term of 1 year ending on 6-30-2024; D.S. seconded D.S. called for a vote, all in favor – unanimous.

P.L. made a motion that P.T. shall be the Vice Chair for a term of 1 year ending on 6-30-2024, D.S. seconded, D.S. called for a vote, all in favor – unanimous.
Health Director’s Report’s: 

1 – Georgetown Smoke and Vape Shop; 1 West Main Street, Ram Gupta 

      owner/manager.



Issued Notice of Violation for sale of Tobacco and Nicotine delivery 

products to a minor. 

Discussion with Georgetown Police representative and 

owner/representative related to said violation. 

Chair D.S. read the following:

The owner Ram Gupta, was issued a Notice of Violation for selling to a minor, based upon a notice from the Police Dept that they issued a Criminal Complaint under MGL Chapter 270 Section 6(b), with the courts for such a violation, which is a Civil Violation under Section C (1) of Chapter 473 of the Town Bylaws and BOH regulations. 

As a first offense of our regulations the violation carries a $100.00 fine and requires the owner to attend a BOH meeting to discuss the violation with the Board. 

After speaking with Town Counsel, the Town Administrator and Police Chief Cudmore; the BOH was advised that although Civil Violations and Criminal cases have different standards of proof and because enforcement options are not mutually exclusive, that the BOH could enforce the Civil Violation now, or it could suspend its notice of the Civil Violation of its regulation; until such time as the Criminal Complaint has been completed. 

The Board has requested that the owner of the business attend our meeting for a discussion of the seriousness of the “alleged” violation, and the potential enforcement actions that the BOH can take for such a violation and additional penalties should subsequent violations occur, and to discuss methods to prevent such a violation from occurring in the future.

The Board wishes to advise the owner that HE is responsible for the actions of his employees, therefore he must provide the necessary training and supervision of the employees; to prevent such violations, as required by the State and Local permits to sell tobacco products.

The Board recommends that he and his employees exercise additional care when checking the identification and age of its customers, and implement addition measures to properly identify potential underage customers.  

The owner should be aware that although the Board is considering “suspending” any action on the alleged violation until such time as the case has been resolved in the court system, that there is still a potential for Board to issue the first violation and fine pending the outcome of the criminal case.

Such a notice of violation will start a 24-month time period in which the following additional actions could occur:
A second violation if proven, will incur additional fines and a seven-day suspension of the permit to operate. 

A third violation if proven, will result in additional fines, and a suspension of the permit for more than 7 days, as determined by the Board, and could result in a permanent revocation of the permit.

We ask the owner if he understands his responsibility and the seriousness of the alleged violation, and to respond to the Boards concerns on how he will prevent this type of violation from occurring.

D.S. asked Ram Gupta to explain what he could do to keep this from happening again. 

R.G. indicated that he does not feel he did anything wrong, that he tried to get information from Police Report as to who and when the violation occurred so he could review his video surveillance, and determine which employee was at the store during the alleged sale. 

He was not able to get that information – he feels that if it did happen it was because the ID was fake – and that they are better than ever before. 

He asked for the Boards understanding that he is doing his best – but that mistakes still happen.  

P.T.  said he did understand and that the Board presumes he is innocent until found guilty after the court process is complete which is why the Board is considering suspending the violation notice a fine until after the case is decided in court.

P.L. asked R.G. (owner) if he understood it is his responsibility to make sure that all his staff is trained in how to check and spot fake ID, and asked if he they were?

R.G. said that they were all trained and he had hired a local resident – who was familiar with a lot of the other younger residents – so that she could recognize if who may be trying to buy was too young.

He again said he does not know if he or his employee actually did sell to the person in the Police report.  Again, asked for mercy and understanding and not to be fined.

W.H. explained that the Board is considering NOT to issue the violation and to suspend it and the fine until the court process is complete, and reiterated the potential penalty for second and third violations withing  a 24 month period.

He asked if the owner had looked into an ID scanner that can help identify fraudulent ID’s.  

R.G. indicated that he did in fact have one ordered but it has been on backorder, and that it does not always work to identify fake IDs because the fake ones are much better now. 

P.T. made a motion to suspend the violation notice and fine until such time as the court case has been resolved. P. L. seconded D.S. called for a vote all in favor.

Septic system review with waivers:

2 Maureen Lane - Residential (New Construction), Alan & Marueen Aulson owner/applicant
· The owner/applicant is requesting a waiver from local regulations to allow expired soil and percolation testing to be used for the design of a new system for a residential dwelling on the property. The solid testing was performed in 1998 at the time the property was subdivided and the lot was created. 

· The soil logs have been on file with the Board of Health since 1998.

· The soil testing locations are shown on the recorded subdivision design plans for Maureen Lane, and depict the existing site conditions and topography of the lot, at the time the testing was performed.

· A brief inspection of the property was conducted and it appears that the lot remains in its natural condition. 

Recommend approval with the following conditions:

1- The Design Engineer certify that the current conditions remain substantially the same as the conditions shown on the recorded subdivision plans, and;
2- The Design Engineer use the same vertical datum for   the septic design, as is shown on the recorded plans, and;
3- The design will comply with the current MA DEP Title 5 regulations, and current local BOH regulations.

Alan Aulson was present to explain that this lot was created approx. 24-25 years ago, the soil testing was performed then, and the locations are shown on the subdivision plans.  Nothing has changed at the site it is the same as it was in 1998-1999.

WH agreed with Mr Aulson, and inspected the site and reviewed the information available.  Since the tests were conducted by a Soil Evaluator post 1995 Title changes, and are located on a recorded plan, and there have been no alterations to the property since the lot was created, I support the request to allow the use of the record soil testing.

P.T. made a motion to accept the record soil testing with three conditions noted above, P.L. seconded, D.S. called for a vote – all in favor – unanimous.

1-3 Tenney Court - Residential (repair/replacement), 2 bedrooms, reviewed and requesting two waivers noted below:
· Waiver for system setback to wetland resource area from 100 feet to 51.5 feet.

Recommend approval with condition that Conservation permit is obtained; Emergency Certificate issued by the Conservation Commission, Notice of Intent filed for review.
·  Waiver from a 2000-gallon (2 compartment) tank, to a 1500-gallon (2 compartment) tank. 
Recommend approval based on 2-bedroom system size. 

2-bedroom design requires deed restriction recorded at registry.

W.H. reviewed the plan and waivers with the Board members, noted that he had already approved the plan due to the fact that the current system was only 12-13’ from the wetland boundary, and effluent was breaking out to surface and running directly into the wetlands. 

He stated that because of that and the likelihood the system was located below the water table that the system was an imminent threat to the Public Health and environment, and should be replaces as soon as practical.  A memo that explained this was sent to the Conservation Commission and agent requesting that they issue an Emergency Cert to allow the installation of the system ASAP.

It was granted by the CC agent; however, the owner could not get a contractor out to start construction, the CC meeting is tomorrow (Thursday 9-21).  

D.S. asked if it was a two family (1 and 3 Tenney) and how many bedrooms.

WH no not a two family a single with two bedrooms.

D.S., can we get a deed restriction?

WH yes, my recommendation is to allow the two requested waivers with a 2-bedroom restriction, recorded prior to the CoC being signed off and issued.

P.L. and P.T. asked about the size of the tank and if it was large enough.

WH stated yes, it is fine for a two-bedroom home, meets Title 5 and exceeds what is required for a two bedroom.

P.T. made a motion to approve the plan and the two waivers as requested, P.L. seconded D.S. called for a vote all in favor – unanimous. 

121 Lake Shore (not on agenda)

A brief discussion was had regarding 121 Lake Shore Drive with respect to a request by the buyer to provide the BOH CoC and as built plan to the CC so they could sign off on the CC CoC.

WH noted that upon review of the file, the BOH CoC was never signed off by the BOH agent in 2006-2007 due to the fact that it was a 2-bedroom design and needed a deed restriction which was never completed or recorded at the Registry of Deeds. 

WH informed the buyer and provided a template of a Deed restriction, so that they could request the current owner complete and record it at the registry which would be required for the BOH signoff.  The BOH could provide the CC with the as-built plan but the CoC would need to wait until the deed restriction was recorded.  The buyer was informed that they would need to contact the CC for the CC CoC sign off.

BOH Permits, Inspections, restaurants, food service, septic, animals:  
Public and Semi-Public Pools:

None.

Apartment (Residential Rental) inspections: 

None.

Food Service Inspections:

Baldpate Hospital  

Pomodori’s 

Richdale’s

Penn Brook School

Georgetown Middle/High School

No Comments

Septic System Installation Inspections:

83 North Street - residential repair installation permit issued final inspection 

     completed – awaiting receipt of As-built and CoC

4 Woodland Street - residential new construction installation permit issued final 

       inspection completed - received As -built and issued CoC

203 North Street - residential expansion/new installation permit issued, final 

       inspection completed – awaiting receipt of As-built and CoC

271 Georgetown Road – residential new construction installation permit issued 

       final inspection completed - received As -built and issued CoC

34 East Main Street - residential expansion/new installation permit issued, final 

       inspection completed – awaiting receipt of As-built and CoC

393 Central Street -. residential new construction installation permit issued final 

       inspection completed - received As -built and issued CoC

2 Fieldstone Lane - residential repair – rejuvenation of Presby system in 

 accordance with DEP Alternative technology approval, and Presby Systems Inc, rejuvenation guidance - awaiting receipt of As-built and CoC

20 Marlboro Drive - residential repair installation permit issued final inspection 

     completed – awaiting receipt of As-built and CoC

10 Taylor Street - residential repair installation permit issued final inspection 

     completed – received As-built and CoC

All of the above installation permits/inspection require tank, bed bottom 

inspection, sand, system piping and d-box final inspection, and final grading 

inspections. 

No comments

Soil and Perc Testing: 

3 White Pine – residential new construction/ expansion of existing bedrooms. 

473 North Street - residential new construction/ expansion of existing bedrooms. 

No comments

Septic Approvals/Installation Permits Issued: 


1-3 Tenney Court - Residential (repair/replacement), 2 bedrooms, reviewed and 

requesting waiver of SAS to wetland boundary <100’.  Approved to expedite 

installation due to imminent threat to public health and the environment.

31 North Street - residential repair installation permit

473 North Street - residential new construction/ expansion of existing bedrooms. 

No comments

Department reviews:

Conservation:  

1-3 Tenney Street reviewed the Conservation NOI application for compliance with BOH approval and permit issued.

207 West Main Street reviewed the Conservation NOI application for compliance with BOH approval and permit issued.

Board asked about status, WH noted that a memo was sent to CC stating imminent threat to Public Health and Environment and requested that the CC issue an emergency cert for replacement to commence prior to CC permit being issued.  An EC was issued by the interim CC Agent J. Lopez.  The permit is not yet before the CC. 

Zoning Board of Appeals:

Reviewed the following ZBA applications for compliance with BOH approval and permits issued.


188 Andover Street. Frontage variance for new residential construction.


9 Beverly Drive – variance for new Garage.

No comments

Planning Board:

None

Complaints Received:


123 Central Street - resident / tenant complained about leaking roof into 

                                ceiling, light fixture long term staining of ceiling. 

The property owner / landlord has completed all required repairs to the 

interior of the affected apartment unit and the roof of the building. 

No comments

Rock Pond – an anonymous resident on Rock Pond reported a “sheen” on 

the surface of the pond, via the Town Administrators office.  I inspected the pond at several locations (limited to locations for which the Town has access to the Pond). I discovered no observable sheen at the three locations I could inspect.



The observance of a “sheen” on the surface of water can be caused by 

natural processes, by stormwater runoff, or by release of petroleum products.

I provided the TA office with information regarding simple methods to 

determine the type of sheen, so that they can inform residents in the future how to quickly evaluate what they see.  Future callers should be informed to take a picture of what they see, describe the extent of the sheen, and report the exact location ASAP, so that I can go to the location to investigate.  Without this information, inspection and assessment is difficult.

I did note that there are several motor boats on the pond, and we had a recent significant rainfall which can cause runoff to wash oil and grease (dripped onto the road service from vehicles), from the roadway into the streams that feed the pond, most of which does not rise to an actionable level.  

Actionable releases of petroleum product would represent a wide spread sheen on the pond surface and most likely a very obvious odor, which would likely result in many reports from residents adjacent to the pond. Actionable releases would require notification to the local Fire Department and MA DEP regional office in Wilmington, for mobilization of the State HAZMAT response team. Small isolated sheens usually do not rise to this level.

Brief discussion on amount of oil that warrants a HazMat response from DEP and how to determine if the sheen is a natural occurrence or a potential release of petroleum products.

Other BOH Business: 

Proposed clinics, flu other: 

November 1st is the proposed date of the flu clinic, at the Council on 

Aging from 9:30 AM until 11:00 AM. Open to all seniors which takes priority, 

then to Town personnel, then to the general public, until supplies are 

expended. 

Request for Bid – Septic Installation for 14 Larch Road 
Prepared project specifications, scope of work and bid documentation for the 

septic installation for the Georgetown Housing Authority property located at 14 

Larch Road

No comments

BOH Staff Training:

The annual MHOA Conference is being held October 25-27. The BOH staff 

will be attending to maintain required CEU’s and licenses.

Updates: 


240 Andover Street – Title 5 inspection revealed unapproved uses that 

required removal prior to acceptance of passing report status.

Owner has removed the non-compliant and un-permitted plumbing in the 

“bunkhouse” and one bedroom apartment.

WH reviewed status with Board - No comments

 Approve minutes: June 28, 2023 (DS-signature) and August 2, 2023.

WH gave a brief update on the PHE Grant Status – still forming the IMA and organization, likely to finalize in the next two months, and a brief discussion on potential to request Hazardous Waste days and Sharps collection/disposal with those funds.

Adjourn:

P.T. made motion to adjourn the meeting at 5:46 PM P.L. seconded D.S. called for a vote – all in favor – unanimous.

Meeting Adjourned 5:45 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Virginia Bacon

_______________________





__________________________

Dana Shuttleworth - Chair                                     Paul Thompson -Vice Chairman
_______________________
Peter Lawler - Member
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